THE USE OF MODERN CONTRACEPTION IN THE NORTHERN REGION OF GHANA

FARIDATU NJELBA ABDULAI GHANA

49th International Course in Health Development (ICHD) September 19, 2012 – September 6, 2013

KIT (ROYAL TROPICAL INSTITUTE) Development Policy & Practice/ Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam

THE USE OF MODERN CONTRACEPTION IN THE NORTHERN REGION OF GHANA

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirement For the degree of Master of Public Health (MPH)

ΒY

FARIDATU NJELBA ABDULAI

GHANA

DECLARATION: Where other people's work has been used (either from a printed source, internet or any other source), this has been carefully acknowledged and referenced in accordance with departmental requirements.

The thesis; **`THE USE OF MODERN CONTRACEPTION IN THE NORTHERN REGION OF GHANA**' is my own work.

Signature:



49th International Course in Health and Development (ICHD) September 19, 2012 – September 6, 2013 KIT (Royal Tropical Institute)/ Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam Amsterdam, Netherlands

September 2013

Organized by:

KIT (Royal Tropical Institute), Development Policy & Practice Amsterdam, Netherlands

In cooperation with:

Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam/ Free University of Amsterdam (VU) Amsterdam, Netherlands

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| AKNUWLEDGMEN I S III | Γ |
|---|---------------------------------|
| LIST OF TABLES AND FIGURESIV | / |
| GLOSSARY | / |
| LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMSV | Ι |
| ABSTRACTVIII | Ι |
| INTRODUCTION | < |
| CHAPTER 1: PROFILE OF STUDY AREA | L |
| 1.1 BRIEF PROFILE OF GHANA 1 1.2 NORTHERN REGIONAL PROFILE 2 1.2.1 Population Characteristics 2 1.2.2 Economic Activities 2 1.2.3 Education and Literacy 3 1.2.4 Health Services 3 1.2.5 Modern contraception use in the Northern Region 3 | 1 2 2 2 3 3 3 |
| CHAPTER 2: BACKGROUND, PROBLEM STATEMENT, JUSTIFICATION, OBJECTIVES AND METHODOLOGY5 | 5 |
| 2.1 BACKGROUND 2 2.2 PROBLEM STATEMENT 2 2.3 JUSTIFICATION 2 2.4 OBJECTIVES 8 2.4.1 General Objectives 8 2.4.2 Specific Objectives 8 2.5 METHODOLOGY 8 2.6 LIMITATIONS OF THE STUDY 8 2.6 CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK 9 2.7 CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK 11 3.1 BACKGROUND TO CONTRACEPTIVE SERVICES 11 3.1 BACKGROUND TO CONTRACEPTIVE SERVICES 11 3.2 CONTRACEPTION RELATED POLICIES 12 3.2.1 Ghana Poverty Reduction Strategy II (GPRS II 2006 -2009) 12 12 3.2.2 National Reproductive Health Policy and Standards (NRHPS) 12 (2003) | 5573333391122 223 334444 |

| REFERENCES | .39 |
|--|--------------|
| 5.2.2 Service Delivery Level 5.2.3 Individual/Community Level | . 38 . 38 |
| 5.2.1 Policy Level | . 37 |
| 5.2 RECOMMENDATIONS | . 37 |
| 5.1 CONCLUSION | .37 |
| CHAPTER 5: CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS | .37 |
| 4.3 Service Delivery | . 33 |
| 4.2 POPULATION CHARACTERISTICS | . 32 |
| 4.1 ENVIRONMENTAL FACTORS | . 32 |
| 3.10.2 Rwanda | . 31 |
| 3.10.1 Banaladesh | . 30 |
| 3.10 SUCCESSEUL INTERVENTIONS THAT HAVE WORKED FLSEWHERE | . 30 |
| 3.9 Evaluated Health Status | . 29 30 |
| 3.7 USE OF CONTRACEPTION | . ZŎ 20 |
| | . 28 סכ |
| 3.6.2 Evaluated Need of Contraception | .27 |
| 3.6.1 Perceived Need of Contraception | . 27 |
| 3.6 NEED FACTORS | . 27 |
| 3.5.7 Knowledge about Contraception | .26 |
| 3.5.6 Physical Environment and Geographical Accessibility | . 26 |
| Use | . 24 |
| 3.5.5 Management of Services and Activities to increase Contracept | tive |
| 3.5.4 Acceptability of Service and Quality of Care | . 24 |
| 3.5.3 Affordability | . 23 |
| 3.5.2 Funding | . 23 |
| 3.5.1 Service Delivery | . 20 |
| 3.5 ENABLING FACTORS | . 19 |
| 3.4.8 Health Beliefs (Misconceptions about contraception) | . 19 |
| 3.4.7 Religion and Polygyny | 18 |
| 3.4.6 Socio-cultural Factors | . 17 |
| 3.4.5 Ethnicity | . 17 |
| 3.4.4 Marital status, type of relationship and parity | . 16 |
| 3.4.3 Employment | . 16 |
| 3.4.2 Education and Literacy | 16 |
| 3 4 1 Aae | .15 |
| 3 4 PREDISPOSING FACTORS | 15 |
| B POPHIATION CHARACTERISTICS | 15 |

AKNOWLEDGMENTS

Alhamdulillah

I am most grateful to the Ghana Education Trust Fund (GET Fund) for awarding me a scholarship to pursue the International Course in Health and Development in The Netherlands.

I thank my thesis advisor, back-stopper, tutors and staff of the Royal Tropical Institute for their guidance and support.

To my course mates, I say thank you for the knowledge and companionship shared.

I am most grateful to my family for their love and support. You have all been a great source of inspiration to me.

LIST OF TABLES AND FIGURES

Tables

| Table 1: Type and ownership of health facilities | 3 |
|--|----|
| Table 2: CYP for modern contraception | 4 |
| Table 3: Category of staff and number available | 23 |
| Table 4: Trend of male involvement in contraceptive services | 27 |

Figures

| Figure 1: Map of Ghana showing the Northern Region | 1 |
|---|----|
| Figure 2: Modified Anderson behavioural model | 10 |
| Figure 3: Bar chart showing trends in contraceptive services | |
| coverage | 22 |
| Figure 4: Bar chart showing percentage of women who had counselling | on |
| contraception after an abortion | 29 |
| Figure 5: Bar chart showing the number of acceptors of modern | |
| methods | 30 |
| Figure 6: Pie chart showing contraception used at the time of pregnancy | Y |
| in women who had an abortion | 31 |

GLOSSARY

Unmet Need is defined as the percentage of women who want to delay their next birth by at least 2 years or to have no more children but are currently not using a contraceptive method.

Total Fertility Rate (TFR) is defined as the total number of births a woman would have by the end of her childbearing period if she were to pass through those years bearing children at the currently observed age-specific fertility rates. The TFR is obtained by summing the age-specific fertility rates and multiplying by five.

Modern Family Planning Services include information and counselling by health personnel about modern contraceptive methods, provision of these methods or prescriptions, and related surgical procedures (for example, IUD insertion or sterilization); they also include screening and testing for reproductive tract infections, STIs (including HIV), cervical and breast cancer, and other gynaecologic and urologic conditions.

Task Shifting: Is a process of delegation or shifting of some tasks to less specialized health workers.

Covert Use is the use of contraception without the knowledge of the partner.

Mutuelles are community managed mutual health organizations which are a form of health insurance.

Couple Year Protection is a proxy for CPR during non-DHS Demographic Health Survey) years. It is based on the volume of all contraceptives sold or distributed to clients that year.

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

| AIDS | Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome |
|---------|--|
| ART | Anti-Retroviral Therapy |
| BCC | Behavioural Change Communication |
| CHC | Community Health Compound |
| CHN | Community Health Nurse |
| СНО | Community Health Officer |
| CHPS | Community-Based Health Planning Services |
| CHV | Community Health Volunteer |
| CMS | Central Medical Stores |
| CPD | Continuous Professional Development |
| CPR | Contraceptive Prevalence Rate |
| CYP | Couple Years of Protection |
| FC | Emergency Contraceptive |
| FHD | Family Health Division |
| FP | Family Planning |
| FPS | Family Planning Service |
| GAR | Greater Accra Region |
| GBV | Gender Based Violence |
| GDHS | Ghana Demographic and Health Survey |
| GHS | Ghana Health Service |
| GNA | Ghana News Agency |
| GPHC | Ghana Population and Housing Census |
| GPRS II | Ghana Poverty Reduction Strategy II |
| GSMF | Ghana Social Marketing Foundation |
| GSS | Ghana Statistical Service |
| HC | Health Centre |
| HIV | Human Immune-Deficiency Virus |
| HPT | Health Policy Initiative |
| ICHD | International Course in Health and Development |
| ICPD | International conference on Population and Development |
| IFC | Information, Education and Communication |
| IMMR | Institutional Maternal Mortality Rate |
| IMR | Infant Mortality Rate |
| IUD | Intra-Uterine Device |
| ITRM | Long Term Reversible Methods |
| MC | Modern Contracention |
| MMR | Maternal Mortality Ratio |
| MOFFP | Ministry of Finance and Economic Planning |
| MOH | Ministry of Health |
| MWRA | Married Women of Reproductive Age |
| NDPC | National Development Planning Commission |
| NGO | Non-Governmental Organization |
| NHIS | National Health Insurance Scheme |
| | |

| NPC | National Population Council |
|--------|--|
| NPP | National Population Policy |
| NRHPS | National Reproductive Health Policy and Standards |
| NR | Northern Region |
| NRHS | Northern Regional Health Services |
| OCP | Oral Contraceptive Pill |
| OOPE | Out of Pocket Expenditure |
| PM | Permanent Methods |
| PHC | Primary Health Care |
| PPAG | Planned Parenthood Association of Ghana |
| QHP | Quality Health Partners |
| RHCS | Reproductive Health Commodity Security |
| RMS | Regional Medical Stores |
| SADA | Savannah Accelerated Development Authority |
| SRHH | Sexual and Reproductive Health and Rights |
| STM | Short Term Methods |
| TFR | Total Fertility Rate |
| UER | Upper East Region |
| UNFPA | United Nations Population Fund |
| UNGASS | United Nations General Assembly Special Session |
| USAID | United States Agency for International Development |
| UWR | Upper West Region |
| WHO | World Health Organization |
| WIFA | Women in Fertile Age |
| | |

ABSTRACT

Problem: The Northern Region has a high total fertility rate with its consequences of high maternal mortality and morbidity, high infant mortality and the practice of unsafe abortion as a result of unintended pregnancies. Analysing the use of contraception, in order to make recommendations would help address the problem.

Objectives: The objectives of this study are to analyse environmental, population characteristics, health behaviours and outcomes associated with the use of modern contraception. Successful interventions elsewhere were also analysed.

Methods: a literature review was conducted and the modified Anderson-Newman Behavioural model was utilised for the analysis.

Results: Some factors found to affect the use of modern contraception include environmental factors such as policies that encourage abstinence, and limit the provision of certain methods to certain cadres of staff. Population level characteristics found include low levels of education and literacy, unequal power relations between couples, misconceptions about contraception, inadequate funding, and inability to access and afford services, limited choice and inadequate activities to generate demand. Health behaviours identified include the preference of short term methods and outcomes such as side effects were found to be associated with the The Matlab project which brought use of modern contraception. contraceptive services to the doorstep of couples combined with a strong educational campaign and Rwanda's' performance-based financing, health insurance, community based distribution and education were interventions found to be effective.

Conclusion: It was concluded that some policies that restricted the provision of certain contraceptives to certain cadres of staff and enabled some providers to be judgemental, low educational levels, limited reproductive autonomy for women, misconceptions about contraception, side effects, few activities to generate demand and limited availability of youth friendly services was associated with the use of contraception. The suboptimal implementation of service delivery, inadequate and lack of funding and competent staff were also found to correlate with the use of contraception.

Recommendations: It was recommended that adequate funds should be released timely and cost of contraception should be included in the National Health Insurance Scheme (NHIS). Also, the social component of service delivery, better education to address misconceptions and side effects, training to update skills of staff, motivational packages to attract and retain staff, regular supervision, monitoring and evaluation should be

strengthened. At the individual level, educating influential members of the community such as religious leaders, improving educational levels and activities to involve men are recommended.

Key Words: Modern contraception, Northern Region, Ghana, Total fertility Rate.

Word Count: 12,994.

INTRODUCTION

As the resident Medical Officer of the Anti-Retroviral Therapy (ART) clinic of the Ridge Regional Hospital in Ghana, I was exposed to clients' unmet need of contraception and the lack of understanding that regulating their fertility would improve their health status and that of their children. I developed an interest in Sexual and Reproductive Health and Rights (SRHH) issues and decided that instead of limiting my expertise to HIV and AIDS clients, I would broaden my scope of expertise in all matters of SRHH. I decided to write my thesis on contraception when I realized the level of use was affecting the health of women and children in the Northern Region. Recently a lot of attention has been focussed on the Northern Region (NR) in an attempt to alleviate poverty. The high Total Fertility Rate (TFR) has been identified in the National Population Policy of 1994 as one of the factors that if addressed will help improve Maternal and Child health in the Northern Region. Promoting maternal and child health through the use of modern contraception will help in ensuring a reduction in poverty because of the established link between poverty and high fertility rates. A thesis on factors affecting the use of modern contraception (MC) in the Northern Region will add more insight to the problem and recommendations will help solve the problem of poor maternal and child health outcomes.

Globally, increasing the use of modern contraception is perceived to be instrumental in promoting maternal health and rights by reducing fertility levels with an impact on population growth and will subsequently advance economic prosperity especially in Sub-Saharan Africa (Gordon 2011). The current use of contraceptives has been estimated " to prevent 218 million unintended pregnancies in developing countries and in turn will avert 55 million unplanned births, 138 million abortions (of which 40 million are unsafe), 25 million miscarriages and 118 thousand maternal deaths" (Singh and Darroch 2012).

Ensuring universal access to contraceptive services is a target of the Millennium Development Goal (MDG) 5 which emphasises the "rights of couples to decide freely and responsibly the number of children they want to have" (UN 2000). Developing a rights based approach to the provision of contraceptives was advocated during the International Conference on Population and Development (ICPD) held in Cairo, Egypt in 1994. A rights based approach will help the Northern Region fulfil the rights of its inhabitants and help Ghana in achieving the MDGs. As the world tries to reduce inequities in health caused in some instances by poverty, it has become essential to analyse the use of contraception in the Northern Region as it is an important determinant of fertility levels.

Contraception is defined as "the deliberate use of artificial methods or techniques to prevent pregnancy as a consequence of sexual intercourse" (Oxford Dictionary). There are two main types, the Traditional and Modern. Traditional methods include abstinence, withdrawal and the rhythm method. Modern contraception includes Short Term Methods (STM), Long Term Reversible Methods (LTRM) and Permanent Methods (PM). STM include condoms (male and female), spermicides, Oral Contraceptive Pill (OCP) and natural family planning methods. Intra-Uterine Devices (IUD), Injectable and Implants are examples of LTRM. PM includes Bilateral Tubal Ligation (BTL) and vasectomy (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2003).

CHAPTER 1: PROFILE OF STUDY AREA

This chapter contains a brief description of Ghana and the Northern Region and provides the context within which subsequent findings and discussion will be based.

1.1 Brief Profile of Ghana

Ghana is a country located on the West African coast. The country is divided into ten administrative regions namely Greater Accra (GAR) which has the capital city of Accra, Central, Ashanti, Eastern, Volta, Western, Brong-Ahafo (BAR), Northern (NR), Upper East (UER) and Upper West Regions (UWR). The country has a population of approximately 25 million according to the 2010 Population and Housing census (PHC) conducted by the Ghana Statistical Service (GSS). English is the official language as it was colonized by the British and attained independence on the 6th of March, 1957. Ghana recently discovered oil and attained the status of a Low Middle Income Country with a health expenditure of 75 US Dollars per capita (World Bank 2011). The northern part of the country consists of the NR, UER and the UWR. The southern part of the country consists of the rest of the country and is better developed in terms of infrastructure and the provision of social amenities (Dessus et al. 2011).





(GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009)

1.2 Northern Regional Profile

1.2.1 Population Characteristics

The Northern Region is the largest in the country, covering approximately 70,400 square kilometres. This constitutes about 29% of the total land mass of Ghana (GHS 2011). The region is subdivided into 26 administrative districts with 91 health sub-districts and 354 health facilities (NRHS 2012). It has a population of approximately 2.5million inhabitants. It is sparsely populated with a population density of 35 persons per square kilometre, is mostly rural (69.7%) and only 30.3% live in urban areas (GSS 2013).

There are over 5000 settlements scattered all over the region with population sizes ranging between 200-500 inhabitants. More than half of these settlements have less than 200 inhabitants. Distances between settlements are vast and this distribution has had severe implications for health service delivery. Sometimes outreaches are organized only for the team to meet very few of the target population. Seven districts have been classified as "overseas" as they can only be reached through neighbouring regions or districts or only during the dry season when roads are passable. The Volta River passes through the region and some villages can be reached only by boat (GHS 2011).

Islam is the predominant religion (60%) with 16% practicing the traditional religion. Christianity and others constitute 24% (GSS 2013). The population is divided into 9 ethnic groups though the dominant group are the Mole-Dabgani. There are 9 major languages spoken with various dialects (Ghana Web 1994).

1.2.2 Economic Activities

The Northern Region lies fully in the savannah belt and as the Volta River passes through most of the region, most inhabitants engage in agriculture, fishery and forestry. Though the region has the highest proportion of economically active persons in the country engaged in agriculture, fishery and forestry, most of it is on a small scale and poverty levels are high (GSS 2013). The savannah terrain is ideal for mechanized farming and the region has the potential of being the food basket of the country, but because of lack of investment and non-availability of agricultural extension services most inhabitants are subsistence farmers. This combined with a long dry season, one short major rainy season and few industries has caused the youth to abandon farms to migrate to the southern part of Ghana in search of employment. The Northern Region is connected to the national grid for electricity, but a kerosene lamp remains the source of lighting for 42.3% of inhabitants (GSS 2013).

1.2.3 Education and Literacy

There are numerous educational institutions including the University of Development Studies which also has a medical school, nursing and midwifery training schools. Nevertheless, the Northern Region has the lowest school enrolment rate, the highest rate of illiteracy and the highest rate of school dropouts with more females being affected than males compared to the other regions (GHS 2011). This has implications for the promotion and use of modern contraception.

1.2.4 Health Services

The Northern Region has 354 health facilities with a doctor to population ratio of 1:21,750 inhabitants (NRHS 2012) compared to a national average of 1:10,032 (GHS 2011). It has the highest midwife to Women in Fertile Age (WIFA) ratio of 1:2,050 compared to a national average of 1:1478 (NRHS 2012). This has implications for delivering long term methods of contraception as they provide these services. Table 1 below shows the number, type and ownership of health facilities as this affects the availability and accessibility of contraceptive services. As shown, Government facilities which are public constitute the majority. All government, quasi government and some mission facilities offer contraceptive services, but not the full range of methods and at a lower cost compared to private facilities (NRHS 2012). Community-Based Health Planning Services (CHPS) which form the majority offer only 3 types of modern contraception.

| OWNERSHIP | HOSPITAL | POLYCLINIC | HEALTH CENTRE | CLINIC | MATERNITY HOMES | Community- Based Health Planning Services |
|-----------|----------|------------|------------------|--------|--------------------|---|
| GOV'T. | 11 | 5 | 80 | 21 | 0 | 181 |
| MISSION | 6 | 2 | 14 | 6 | 0 | 0 |
| Q-GOVT. | 2 | 0 | 0 | 1 | 0 | 0 |
| PRIVATE | 3 | 0 | 0 | 15 | 7 | 0 |
| TOTAL | 22 | 7 | 94 | 43 | 7 | 181 |

 Table 1: Number, type and ownership of health facilities

(NRHS 2012)

1.2.5 Modern contraception use in the Northern Region

The injectable is the method of choice for Married Women of Reproductive Age (MWRA) in the region and there is low demand for emergency contraception and vasectomy. Coverage of contraceptive services is low at approximately 23% (NRHS 2012), unmet need of modern

contraception for Ghana is 35% and approximately 7% of married women in Ghana were using traditional methods of contraception (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009). Separate figures for the Northern Region are not available and may be higher. Couple years of protection (CYP) for modern contraception decreased in 2012 (NRHS 2012) as shown in table 2 below:

| Modern Contraceptives | 2010 | 2011 | 2012 |
|--------------------------|----------|----------|----------|
| Short term | 31772.23 | 24881.11 | 25254.38 |
| Long term | 31463.49 | 49743.63 | 12336.8 |
| Total | 63235.72 | 74624.74 | 37590.8 |

Table 2: CYP for modern contraception

(NRHS 2012)

CHAPTER 2: BACKGROUND, PROBLEM STATEMENT, JUSTIFICATION, OBJECTIVES AND METHODOLOGY

2.1 Background

In an attempt to alleviate poverty, promote economic growth and longlasting development, the Government of Ghana through the National Population Council (NPC) in 1994 revised its 1969 National Population Policy (NPP) as the strategies adopted under the policy failed to meet its objective of managing population growth (NPC 1994). A major target of the revised policy is "to reduce the TFR from 5.5 births per Women In Fertile Age (WIFA) to 5.0 births per WIFA by the year 2000, to 4.0 births per WIFA by 2010 and then to 3.0 births per WIFA by the year 2020" (NPC 1994). The 2010 target has however been realised in 2008 with a TFR of 4.0 births per WIFA making Ghana's TFR one of the lowest in the sub region.

According to the 2008 Ghana Demographic and Health survey (GDHS) though trends in the TFR have decreased from a national average of 6.4 births per WIFA in 1988 to 4.0 births per WIFA in 2008, that of the Northern Region remains high at 6.8 births per WIFA (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009). Though the region is mostly rural, its TFR far exceeds the average for rural areas which is set at 4.9 births per WIFA. The Northern Region also had the highest proportion of currently pregnant women with 23% of female adolescents having started childbearing (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009).

The behavioural components of the proximate determinants of fertility (Bongaarts et al. 1984) which include contraceptive use, proportions married or in a union, contraceptive effectiveness, incidence of induced abortion, duration of postpartum infecundability and frequency of intercourse are parameters that have been described to determine fertility levels. The level of contraception use has been described as the most important of these determinants. It has also been proven that a strong correlation exists at the national level between contraceptive use and fertility rates (Blanc and Grey 2002). A gain of 15 percentage points in the Contraceptive Prevalence Rate (CPR) is synonymous with a decrease of one child in the TFR (Ross and Frakenberg, cited in Blanc and Grey 2002).

2.2 Problem Statement

The revised population policy sought to achieve its target with the use of modern contraception with the realisation of a CPR (married women) of 15% by the year 2000, 28% by 2010 and 50% by 2020 (NPC 1994). Therefore, in line with its population policy, the Ghana Health Service embarked on sensitisation and promotional activities to encourage the use

of modern contraception in an attempt to improve maternal and child health by regulating fertility.

Knowledge of any form of modern contraception is universal with 91% of all women (338 women) and 98% of all men (237 men) knowing a method (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009). However, it does not translate into actual use with the country recording a low CPR of 17% (WHO 2012). The Northern Region reports the lowest CPR of 6% (338 women) compared to 22% (422 women) in the GAR (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009) and has failed to achieve the 2000 and 2010 CPR targets of 15% and 28% respectively. Furthermore, the Couple Years of Protection (CYP) decreased by more than half between 2011 and 2012 (NRHS 2012).

The 2010 census showed that the Northern Region had experienced a growth explosion in the intercensal period with a population growth rate of 2.9% which was higher than the national average of 2.4%. This contributed the fourth largest percentage share of Ghana's population (GSS 2013). Though this population growth may not be attributed solely to the level of modern contraception use, its contribution cannot be overlooked.

A persistently high TFR in combination with a low use of modern contraception and the practice of unsafe abortion contribute to Ghana's high maternal mortality and morbidity (Population Council 2011). Though it has one of the lowest Institutional Maternal Mortality Ratios (IMMR) of 136 per 100,000 live births in the country, the low rate of skilled delivery of 47.2% in the Northern Region (NRHS 2012) may imply that deaths in the community are not always reported in a health facility.

It has been documented that more than a third (37%) of all pregnancies in Ghana are unintended; 23% are mistimed and 14% are unwanted (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009). Separate statistics for the Northern Region are not available. Abortion was the cause of 4% of the IMMR though the rate of elective abortions increased (NRHS 2012). This statistic may just be the tip of the ice-burg as not all cases of abortion may be reported or documented. This would hamper efforts in achieving MDG 5 which Ghana is committed to achieving. Reducing the number of unintended pregnancies through an increase in the use of modern contraception would reduce maternal mortality caused by unsafe abortion.

Teenage pregnancies and deliveries are at a higher risk of developing complications resulting in morbidity or mortality of the baby or themselves. The Northern Region has the highest percentage of teenagers aged 15-19 (22.6% of 102 teenagers) who have begun childbearing compared to 6.6% (162 teenagers) in the Greater Accra Region (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009). Of all pregnancies in the Northern Region, 0.1% was in early teenagers and 10.4% were late teenagers. The Northern

Region also recorded 5 maternal deaths in the 15-19 age groups (NRHS 2012).

It has been established that a short birth interval results in poor prognosis for the preceding birth. The median birth interval in the rural areas of Ghana is 38 months compared to 44 months in the urban areas and that of the Northern Region is even lower than the rural average at 37 months. The infant mortality rate was 70 per 1000 live births compared to a national average of 50 per 1000 live births (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009).

This study will analyse and explore the use of modern contraception in the Northern Region in an attempt to explain one of the reasons for its persistently high TFR with its consequences for maternal and child health.

2.3 Justification

It has become imperative to analyse the use of modern contraception in the Northern Region of Ghana because a low CPR implies a high unmet need of contraception and results in increased maternal and child mortality and a high rate of population growth with its problems. Problems associated with unmanaged population growth include high levels of poverty, unemployment and overburdened health facilities resulting in suboptimal health status of the people. Government initiated interventions such as the Savannah Accelerated Development Authority (SADA) may never achieve its aim of reducing poverty in the region if maternal and child health is not ensured.

Furthermore, though abortion laws in Ghana are liberal, a lot of unsafe abortions are still being carried out (Morhee and Morhee 2006). The Northern Region recorded 421 cases of abortion induced at home (NRHS 2012) but a lot of cases are not reported. In order to fulfil the rights of couples to freely and responsibly plan, when and how many children to have, efforts must be made to understand what influences the use of modern contraception.

A lot of studies have been done on the use of modern contraception in Ghana but few have focussed on the Northern Region and at factors that have affected its use. It is hoped that findings from this research will inform policy makers on the use of modern contraception in this region and whether these have been addressed by current policies and programs. Recommendations will be made based on findings to the Family Health Division of the Ghana Health Service to help make policies and programs more effective in increasing its use.

2.4 Objectives

2.4.1 General Objectives

To analyse the use of modern contraception in the Northern Region of Ghana in order to make recommendations to the Family Health Division of the Ghana Health Service which when implemented will help increase the use of modern contraception

2.4.2 Specific Objectives

- 1. To explore environmental factors that affects the use of modern contraception.
- 2. To analyse population characteristics that influence the use of modern contraception
- 3. To analyse the health behaviours and explore outcomes associated with the use of modern contraception.
- 4. To explore different interventions in other countries that has been successful in increasing the use of modern contraception.
- 5. To make recommendations based on findings to the Family Health Division of the Ghana Health Service.

2.5 Methodology

A literature review was conducted using search engines like Google Scholar, PubMed and Scopus. Some keywords searched include Northern Region, Ghana, contraceptive use, family planning, Contraception, Age, contraceptive prevalence rate, culture, traditions, unmet need, millennium development goals, poverty, gender, religion, environment, socioeconomic, maternal mortality, infant mortality, abortion, occupation, fertility and education.

Literature searched was not limited to a time frame in order to get a wide variety of relevant sources and also because a lot of work was done on contraception in Ghana in the late 1980s and in the 1990s. Both published and unpublished material was reviewed and included articles, reports, and textbooks. Selection was limited to materials published in English as it is the language spoken by the author and the official language of Ghana.

2.6 Limitations of the study

Some limitations identified include

- Literature on contraception in the Northern Region is limited and most of it is based on the GDHS and the Kassena-Nankana project.
- The GDHS did not have data disaggregated by region for some of the questions asked on contraceptive use.
- The inability to find literature addressing the benefits of modern contraception for individuals based on the judgement of a

competent provider. This is one of the sections in the conceptual framework and may require empirical research to answer.

- There were difficulties in accessing some records as most of it is not online, such as the services delivered by the Planned Parenthood Association of Ghana and pharmacies/chemical shops in the Northern Region.
- Literature reviewed was limited to English.

2.7 Conceptual framework

The Anderson Behavioural Model was developed in 1963 to help understand why families use health services. Its focus was later shifted to the individual because of difficulties associated with the heterogeneous nature of families. It has subsequently undergone various revisions by different authors. The version used in this work was modified by Anderson and Newman in the 90s. The module postulates that health service utilization is influenced by Environmental factors, Population Characteristics and the Outcomes associated with the actual use of services (Anderson 1995)

A. Environmental factors

This includes the health care system and the external environment. The Health care system includes policies, resources and their organization. The external environment deals with the physical environment and other factors that influence use (Anderson 1995).

B. Population Characteristics

These include predisposing factors which are demographic features which have a low degree of mutability, social structure and the health beliefs of an individual (Anderson 1995).

Enabling factors are also characteristics of populations which influence the use of services. They include personal, family or community resources and service that are available for the use of an individual when ill (Anderson 1995).

Perceived need is determined by an individual and is dependent on how they perceive their state of health and determines whether they will seek professional help. Evaluated need is determined based on the judgement of a provider after an assessment has been conducted. It is dependent on the training and competence of the provider (Anderson 1995).

A combination of environmental and population characteristics may result in personal health practices (Anderson 1995). The outcomes of using health services in an ideal setting should result in the maintenance or an improvement in the health status. This will either be perceived by the individual or evaluated by a health professional (Anderson 1995).

This modified Anderson Behavioural Model will be used to analyse the use of modern contraception in the Northern Region of Ghana. This model was chosen as it makes provision for analysing environmental, population characteristics, health behaviours and outcomes which are all equally important in analysing the use of modern contraception.



Figure 2: Modified Anderson Behavioural Model

CHAPTER 3: RESULTS

In this chapter the modified Anderson model will be used to analyse the use of modern contraception in the Northern Region of Ghana.

A. ENVIRONMENTAL FACTORS

In this section, a background to contraceptive services in Ghana, policies, protocols and guidelines developed for the provision of contraceptive services will be presented.

3.1 Background to Contraceptive Services

Ghana in 1969 developed its first Population Policy. It was one of the few countries to do so in Sub Saharan Africa (NPC 1994). The National Family Planning Program was inaugurated in 1970, and set up within the Ministry of Finance and Economic planning as the implementing body of the Population Policy. The program however chalked limited successes so in 1986, a National Conference on Population and Reconstruction was held which recommended a revision of the policy to better streamline its activities and take cognisance of emerging issues such as people with disability and HIV and AIDS (Gyimah, Agyei & Coffie 2011).

The policy was revised in 1994 after the International Conference on Population and Development (ICPD) had been held. Ghana was a signatory to the global consensus reached (NPC 1994). The Program of Action developed during the ICPD sought to emphasize equality and women's empowerment and recommended a rights based approach as key to promoting health, controlling population growth and eradicating poverty (UNFPA 1994).

The revision led to the setting up of the National Population Council (NPC). Its mandate is to advise government on population issues (NPC 1994). Ministerial oversight of the family planning program was transferred to the Ministry of Health (MOH) to better coordinate its activities (Gyimah, Adjei & Coffie). The Family Health Division (FHD) of the Ghana Health Service (GHS) under the MOH is the department that coordinates and supervises the provision of Family Planning Services (FPS) in Ghana of which providing contraceptives is a part. In the Northern Region, there is a department in the Northern Regional Health Services (NRHS) that co-ordinates and supervises FPS and reports to the FHD in Accra.

For the purposes of this thesis, family planning services (FPS) is synonymous to contraceptive services, modern contraception will be referred to as contraception/contraceptives and the Northern Region will be known as the region.

3.2 Contraception Related Policies

The Government of Ghana has shown commitment to international treaties on population and development by developing appropriate policies to guide the provision of contraceptive services (MOH 2011). These policies are applicable to the whole country and help to create an enabling environment for contraceptive service delivery. Some policies which are related to population growth and contraception use are described below:

3.2.1 Ghana Poverty Reduction Strategy II (GPRS II 2006 - 2009)

This strategy acknowledges the importance of managing population growth and seeks to improve access to and utilization of contraceptive services which is one of the objectives of the revised NPP. This will be achieved by posting health personnel to deprived areas, strengthening Community-based Health Planning and Services (CHPS) and instituting financing programs for the poor (NDPC 2005). However medical personnel often refuse posting to the region (GHS 2011) and this has resulted in fewer staff available to offer contraceptive services.

3.2.2 National Reproductive Health Policy and Standards (NRHPS) (2003)

Initially launched in 1996, it was revised in 2003 to accommodate Gender Based Violence (GBV) and other SRHH issues. It provides a framework to guide the training of health personnel and sets the standards of providing reproductive health services of which contraceptive services are included. It seeks to make services accessible and affordable. The policy also defines the role of stakeholders involved in the provision of services (Odoi-Agyarko 2003). It states that methods such as the IUD and implants should be available up to the sub-district level. In addition, BTL and vasectomy should be provided at district, regional and tertiary facilities. Clients are to be referred when the methods are not provided at that level or for the management of serious side effects. The policy also states that only Doctors, midwives and trained Family Planning (FP) nurses are allowed to insert and remove IUDs and Implants (GHS 2003). In the region, implants and IUDs are available only at the district, regional and tertiary levels (NRHS 2012) limiting the choice available to potential clients.

3.2.3 Adolescent Reproductive Health Policy

This policy seeks to make services attractive and friendly to young adults (10-24) and promotes their inclusion in planning services so as to make it relevant to them. It states that sexually active adolescents and young adults who present themselves for contraception should be counselled and the service provided, however abstinence should be encouraged (NPC

2000). This could account for abstinence being emphasized to the detriment of contraceptives in educational programs that students are exposed to (Rondini and Krugu 2009). It could result in providers imposing their moral values on adolescents discouraging the further use of services. This may limit the knowledge young adults have on the use of contraception and result in non-use as a result of misconceptions. The policy allows the creation of adolescent friendly areas in health facilities and the regular training of providers to ensure services are user friendly but implementation has been a problem due to lack of financing (Emmart 2010; NRHS 2012).

3.2.4 Reproductive Health Commodity Security (RHCS)

In 1999, Ghana was one of the countries to ratify the "ICPD+5"target for worldwide RHCS. By this, Government was to ensure the provision of a wide range of safe and effective contraception in all Primary Health Care (PHC) and FP facilities by 2015. It was to ensure appropriate referrals were given if a facility could not provide a method (UN 1999). This was also reiterated in the Maputo Declaration (AUC 2008). Currently all public PHC facilities in the region are providing at least condoms and pills, but stock-outs limit availability (personal correspondence with Regional Public Health Nurse).

3.2.5 Roadmap for Repositioning Family Planning in Ghana, 2006-2010

By this document contraception was repositioned to serve as a tool for promoting SRHH thus setting it forth as a priority of the Government of Ghana. Its components are policy, Behavioural Change Communication (BCC), advocacy, capacity building, institutional coordination, improving access to contraceptive services, resource mobilization, research, monitoring and evaluation. A training program was developed, but was poorly implemented due to challenges with financing (MOH 2011), thus the problems this repositioning was supposed to solve still persist. They include frequent stock outs, poor counselling skills, lack of supervision and monitoring and cultural barriers (MOH 2011). These were also listed as some of the challenges of delivering contraceptive services in the region (NRHS 2012).

3.2.6 Health Sector Gender Policy

Gender barriers to accessing health care, respect of human rights and ethics of professionals are addressed. It advocates for the reduction in gender inequities in the provision of health, Gender Based Violence (GBV), sustainable health financing and good governance (MOH 2009). Governance issues that need to be addressed include effective leadership, transparency, accountability and decentralization. Accountability of funds derived from the sale of contraception has been a challenge to service delivery (MOH 2011). This applies to the region as the same system is used in the whole country.

3.2.7 MDG Acceleration Framework (MAF) Plan (2007-2011)

This was developed in consultation with stakeholders to identify barriers 5 to the achievement of MDG and recommend cost-effective interventions. Contraception was identified as cost effective, therefore the plan sought to enhance contraceptive security, distribution and capacity of providers. The main challenges identified in contraception use include lack of contraceptive security and method specific issues such as IUDs and female condoms (MOH 2011). There may be a need to review implementation of the plan as there are still stock outs in the region and uptake of the IUD is low (NRHS 2012).

3.3 Protocols and Guidelines

To ensure uniformity of contraceptive services some protocols and guidelines have been produced at the national level. These are listed below:

3.3.1 The Adolescent Health Strategic Plan and Guidelines

Some initiatives have been developed to cater for the SRHH needs of young people. However, such services are not widely available and maybe inadequate (Awusabo-Asare et al. 2004). Though the guidelines for integrating adolescent friendly services have been developed and disseminated (GHS 2011) full implementation has not been achieved. "Adolescent Corners" act as youth friendly places where adolescents can access contraception. The region had 10 adolescent corners in 2009, 14 in 2010 and 10 in both 2011 and 2012 in 10 sub-districts out of a total of 130 sub-districts. The numbers indicate that since this initiative started, it has not been expanded to cover the whole region. It is not surprising that the number of adolescents counselled for contraception decreased from 1,387 in 2011 to 1,043 in 2012 (NRHS 2012).

3.3.2 Medical Eligibility Criteria (MEC wheel)

This wheel enables the provider to identify the correct contraception for women with pre-existing physical or medical conditions. It helps protect women from developing medical conditions associated with especially hormonal contraceptives thereby helping to improve the quality of care (MOH 2011). This enables women to understand their options in order to make informed choices and prevent the development of medical conditions leading to the discontinuation of contraception.

3.3.3 National Family Planning Protocols

This was developed in response to the change in World Health Organization (WHO) medical eligibility criteria for contraceptive use, the increase in the variety of methods provided in the country and to guide counselling of clients (GHS 2007). It addressed concerns about the use of IUD in Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) positive women and has expanded the choice of contraception for them, though the prevalence of HIV in the region has been low (0.3% in 2011) since the inception of the epidemic (GAC 2012).

To conclude this section, there are a lot of policies, protocols and guidelines in place to guide the delivery of contraceptive services in the region. However, implementing these policies has proved to be a challenge. Though adequate protocols and guidelines have been developed and are reviewed to reflect best practices, the availability and use of these guidelines and protocols at the point of service delivery may not be optimum. Protocols and guidelines were found to be present in 51% of facilities in the region compared to 83% in the GAR. Also, visual aids were found in 92% of facilities compared to 96% in the GAR (GSS et al. 2003). This may influence the quality of services and give rise to misconceptions on the part of providers who may not be using the right protocols and guidelines.

B. POPULATION CHARACTERISTICS

In this section, the characteristics of the population of the region that may affect the use of contraception will be analysed. These include predisposing, enabling and need factors.

3.4 PREDISPOSING FACTORS

3.4.1 Age

Age has been cited as a factor determining the use of contraception and studies have shown that increasing age is associated with an increase in its use (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009; Nketia-Amponsah 2012). The region has 64% of its total population being young adults in the 15-24 age groups and is the highest in the country (GSS 2013). Some barriers that have been identified to the use of contraception by young unmarried people are the judgemental attitude of health personnel, cost, the absence of privacy, inconvenient opening hours of the clinic and the possibility of meeting providers who are not of the same sex (Awusabo-Asare et al. 2006). Also young people may not know how to use contraceptives effectively. This was illustrated when some youth started coitus before wearing a condom (Rondini and Krugu 2009).

3.4.2 Education and Literacy

It has been documented that women of high educational background in the region and Ghana as a whole are more likely to use contraception (Tawiah 1997; Addai 1999; Bawah 2002; GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009; Adanu et al. 2009; Nketia-Amponsah 2012) and know a larger number of modern methods (Aryeetey, Hindin and Kotoh 2010). As more women stay longer in schools and delay their marriages, sexually active women may use contraception to delay child birth. This effect of prolonged education on fertility regulation with the use of contraception in the region may be low as there is a low level of education and a high number of school drop-outs, especially for females (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009). During the 2010 census, 56.6% of all inhabitants in the region had never attended school out of which 63% were females compared to the GAR where 14% of females had never attended school. Literacy levels are low with approximatly 74% of women and 39% of men who can not read or write (GSS 2013). This has implications for the development of strategies to educate the inhabitants on contraception. Information Education and Communication (IEC) material design would have to be adapted to suit the needs of the region.

3.4.3 Employment

Employment in the formal sector has been found to be significantly associated with the use of contraception (Addai 2000; Adanu et al. 2009) as such women will not want frequent maternity leaves disrupting their careers. Most women in the region are employed in the informal sector (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009) and this may be a reason for not using contraception. Poverty levels in the region are high (World Bank 2011) and has been found to correlate with the low use of contraception (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009).

3.4.4 Marital status, type of relationship and parity

Marriage as an institution is highly valued in the region. Marriage occurs between two families who negotiate a bride price to be paid by the grooms' family. This may take the form of money, cloth, livestock etc. (Aborampah cited in Frost and Dodoo 2010). Payment of the bride price has been shown to reduce a woman's reproductive autonomy as the payment is in exchange for her reproductive and domestic abilities (Adongo et al. 1997; Horne et al. 2013). Marriage in the African sense is finalized when the union is blessed with children (Dyer et al. 2004; Teye 2013). They are essential in perpetuating the family lineage, inheritance practices and in helping on the farm especially, male children. Male children are valued as they are used as a measure of a man's worth (Tabong and Adongo 2013). Fertility may not be regulated with contraception for the sole purpose of getting a male child.

During the 2010 census, 59% of women were married in the region compared to 39% in the GAR and were also more likely to use contraception to space rather than limit births (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro Women who had not yet had children were not using 2009). contraception, with its use increasing with an increase in parity. The census also revealed that 39% of inhabitants had never married and 0.8% is in an informal union (GSS 2013). This would mean that this proportion of the population may potentially not have been targeted by FP programs as premarital sex is not approved in traditional African societies (Kiole, Were & Onkware 2012). Ensuring that contraceptive services are friendly to unmarried sexually active couples including the youth may increase its use as they were more likely to use contraception compared to married women (Teye 2013). They however used short-acting methods such as the condom (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009) which have a high failure rate and may still have unintended pregnancies.

3.4.5 Ethnicity

There are 5 major ethnic groups in the region with the Mole-Dabgani forming the majority. This ethnic group has traditionally been known for their long duration of breast feeding and postpartum abstinence (Adongo et al. 1997; Parr 2003) and may not perceive a need to use contraception. However, ethnicity was not demonstrated to be a significant indicator of contraceptive use among the Mole Dabgani compared to the Akans (Addai 1999).

3.4.6 Socio-cultural Factors

Gender Roles, Values, Norms and Tradition

Gender generated inequities with respect to power exist widely in Ghana (Bawah et al. 1999; Mayhew 2000; GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009). Women's empowerment has been defined as the manner in which individuals perceive their abilities, rights and options (Gutierrez et al. cited in Gutierrez et al. 2000). The region is a patriarchal society and practices a patrilineal system of inheritance. Men exercise control over the health seeking behaviour of women, children and the use of community and family resources (Adongo et al. 1997). Women are seen as the means of "building ones house" and this role is fulfilled when they give birth especially to male children (Bawah et al. 1999). Men are the decision makers and women are not allowed to use contraception without their husbands consent (Ezeh 1993) as the purpose of marrying them would have been defeated. Failure to do so may result in GBV and to avoid this some women adopt the covert use of contraception (Bawah et al. 1999).

Culturally, it is desirable to have a large number of children in the region especially as most inhabitants are engaged in subsistence farming which is labour intensive. Having more children is valued as they can help on the farm and serve as a source of social security in old age (Adongo et al. 1997). Traditionally women in the region practice prolonged abstinence and breast feeding after child birth which enables them to space their births to some extent (Adongo et al. 1997). Women who adhere to this tradition may not perceive the need to use contraception.

Social Networks

Social networks have been found to determine the use of contraception either positively or negatively by both men and women in areas of high fertility and its effect may be through social influence and social learning (Bongaarts et al. 1996; Behrman et al. 2002). The choice of contraception made by members of social networks is determined to a large extent by information provided by other members, than through the exertion of influence (Behrman 2002; Feyisetan et al. 2003). However in Northern Ghana, social networks especially that of men was found to positively affect the use of contraception by social influence. Encouraging spousal communication was the pathway identified (Avogo et al. 2008) and has been documented to increase the uptake of contraception (Bawah 2002). Social networks may serve as a forum for the dissemination of both positive and negative information about modern contraception and could be explored in promoting the use of contraception.

3.4.7 Religion and Polygyny

Polygyny is common in Ghana (Gyimah 2009). As stated earlier in the profile of the region, 60% of the inhabitants practice the Islamic Religion and 16% practice the Traditional Religion. In both instances, polygyny is allowed. As children in Polygynous families are more likely to die in later childhood (Gyimah 2009), it may create a perverse incentive for women to deliver more with the hope that some will survive. The region had the highest percentage of women in a Polygynous marriage (38%) compared to 6.3% in the GAR (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009) and may not use contraception. Also, Polygynous marriages in a rural area in Malawi were found to be associated with less use of contraception (Baschieri 2013).

The Islamic Religion has also been associated with low use of contraception in Ghana even in marriages where monogamy is practiced (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009; Adanu et al. 2009). However, other authors have postulated that the significant relationship between the religion and low use of contraception may be a fallacy. This is because, the predominant religion in the region is Islam, and the region is underdeveloped and mostly rural with low access to contraceptive services. The South has a large number of Christians but also easy access to contraceptive services as a result of geographic location and not religion per say may account for the differences in use (Gyimah, Takyi & Addai 2006).

Believers of the Traditional Religion who constitute 16% of inhabitants, more than Muslims or Christians were less likely to use contraception (Parr 2003; Doctor, Phillips & Sakeah 2009) and cited spousal opposition as a reason (Parr 2003).

3.4.8 Health Beliefs (Misconceptions about contraception)

Acceptability of contraception is strongly associated with intentions to use in the future. Among women who approved of contraception and were currently not using, infrequent coitus and the desire for more children were cited as reasons for non-use (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009; Machiyama and Cleland 2013). Misconceptions about the effects of contraception on the human body will influence its acceptability and has been identified as one of the reasons for non-use (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009; Hindin, McGough & Adanu 2013).

Disapproval of contraception may occur as a result of its association with promiscuity, disease and infertility (Adongo et al. 1997; Mayhew 2000; Blanc and Grey 2002; Tabong and Adongo 2013). In the region, approximately 23% (338 women) agreed that its use could make you promiscuous while 17% said they did not know (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009). However, most adolescents in Ghana did not associate contraceptive use with promiscuity (Awusabo-Asare et al. 2006). Another belief is that it interferes with the normal functions of the body (Govindasamy and Boadi 2000; Osei et al. 2005; GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009; Abdul-Rahman, Marrone & Johanssen 2011, Hindin, McGough & Adanu 2013) and that methods such as the IUD hurt their partners or migrate up into the stomach during coitus (Osei et al. 2005).

Another belief was that women in Ghana required blood tests before they could use contraception (Osei et al. 2005; Hindin, McGough & Adanu 2013) and this may serve as a barrier to the use of over the counter contraceptives such as the Oral Contraceptive Pill (OCP) and the emergency contraceptive (EC)(Hindin, McGough & Adanu 2013). Other beliefs found to correlate with the use of contraception include the association of vasectomy with impotence (Teye, 2013) and hormonal methods causing fibroids in women because of cessation of menstrual flow (Hindin, McGough & Adanu 2013).

3.5 Enabling Factors

This section analyses how service delivery, management and funding of contraceptive services in the region affects the availability, accessibility, affordability, acceptability and quality of services. These may affect the use of contraception.

3.5.1 Service Delivery

Contraception in Ghana including the region is provided at three levels (Tawiah 1997):

1. Ghana Health Service facilities which are public, private for profit and quasi government facilities such as mission facilities.

These facilities constitute the major providers of contraceptive services in the region. Public health facilities, health centres and health posts were popular (87%) for users of injectable (ICF Macro 2010) which is the contraceptive of choice for women in the region (NRHS 2012). However facilities managed by the Catholic Church places emphasis on the rhythm method (Odoi-Agyarko 2003).

2. Non-Governmental Organizations (NGOs) such as Planned Parenthood Association of Ghana (PPAG).

3. Pharmacies and Chemical shops.

The accessibility and availability (Olivier 1995; Magnani 1999; Prata 2009) of both public and private health facilities will determine the level of use of contraception. To make contraceptive services accessible and available in rural areas as this is where approximately 69% of inhabitants of the region live, the Community-Based Health Planning and Service (CHPS) were implemented in Ghana in the year 2000. This program pairs Community Health Volunteers (CHV) with trained Community Health Officers (CHO). Districts are divided into zones run by the pair and it was hoped to bring health services including contraceptive services closer to the communities where health facilities are not available thereby decreasing inequities in healthcare (GHS 2005).

CHOs are based in Community Health Compounds (CHC) and are supposed to conduct home visits and organize outreach services to provide contraception. They are authorised to provide condoms, OCP and injectable (Awoonor-Williams et al. 2013). However due to their workload they end up organizing static clinics in the CHC and organize very few outreaches limiting accessibility to contraception. CHV live in the communities or sub-districts and provide condoms and information on contraception, and refer clients who prefer other methods to the CHO. Clients who prefer IUDs and Implants are also referred to the next level by the CHO. Stock outs of commodities are frequent as it takes a long time for it to be replenished (Ntsua et al. 2013). The most recent, was the non-availability of Norigynon (personal correspondence with the Regional Public Health Nurse). This limits the variety of methods available at the community level. In Morocco, availability of a variety of methods close to

communities was detected to correlate with the use of contraception (Magnani 1999).

The number of functional CHPS zones increased to 181 in 2012 from 150 in 2011, though in some zones CHPS compounds have not been built while in others, some CHOs are not at post (NRHS 2012) despite the fact that they are motivated to accept rural postings by a system that allows them to qualify for midwifery training a year ahead of their colleagues working in health facilities (Ntsua et al. 2012). Coverage of contraceptive services has been on a downward trend from 2008 and influences availability of services. This limits the choice of contraception to that available in pharmacies and chemical shops. Coverage increased in 2012 as shown in Figure 2 below and could be attributed to the increase in the number of functional CHPS zones despite the challenges mentioned above. An increase in the coverage of services will increase availability and geographical accessibility of contraceptive services.



Figure 3: Trends in contraceptive services coverage

(NRHS 2012)

The Northern Region as stated earlier has the highest midwife to WIFA ratio in Ghana. The midwife to WIFA ratio in 2011 increased to 1:2,050 from 1:1,981 recorded in 2010. The national average of the midwife to WIFA ratio for 2011 was 1:1,478. Sustaining the human resource needs is a challenge as health personnel often refuse postings to the region (GHS 2011). Midwives in the region are available in health centres and hospitals where clients who prefer LTRM can be referred by the CHOs, but not all of them have been trained to offer these methods (NRHS 2012). It is recommended that clients be counselled on the contraceptive methods available, how it is used and the side effects associated with its use (GHS 2007). Adequate counselling on the side effects has been found to be associated with lower rates of discontinuation (Cotton et al. 1992).

Therefore enough midwives and CHOs are needed to be able to counsel clients effectively. An estimated 72% of female respondents (441 women) in the region had neither discussed the use of contraception with a fieldworker such as a CHO or CHW nor with staff at a health facility for a year prior to the survey while 19% had discussed contraception with a field worker (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009).

Also competent providers are needed to deliver LTRM otherwise the choice of contraception available to the client is limited. It has been documented that, non-hormonal methods are not available in some facilities in contrast to the policy, with only 36% of all health facilities in Ghana offering the IUD (GSS et al. 2003). Quality Health Partners (QHP) an NGO and the GHS conducted a survey to determine the competencies of service providers in insertion and removal of IUDs and implants in Ghana. Twenty-nine service providers in 37 districts were surveyed. Findings were that less than one-third had been trained in the last three years and competencies were less than desirable (OHP and GHS 2009b). A similar survey in 2008 in 13 districts discovered that of health personnel that are mandated to provide contraception, 28% could provide implants, 14% could insert and remove IUDs, 2% and 1% could perform mini-laps for BTL and vasectomy respectively (QHP and GHS 2009a). These surveys were carried out in the southern part of Ghana with better infrastructure and more competent staff. The situation may be worse in the region.

At the end of 2012, the staffs available to potentially provide contraception, though not all of them may have been trained is presented in the table below:

| Category of Staff | Number |
|-----------------------------|--------|
| Obstetrician/ Gynaecologist | 5 |
| Medical Practitioners | 21 |
| Public Health Nurses | 35 |
| Midwives | 293 |
| Community Health | 505 |
| Nurses/CHO | |
| Total | 859 |

| Table 3: category | of staff and | number availab | le in the region |
|-------------------|--------------|----------------|------------------|
|-------------------|--------------|----------------|------------------|

(NRHS 2012)

Non-Governmental Organization

There are 2 facilities of the PPAG in the region and they offer the full range of contraceptive services at a subsidized cost (NRHS 2012).

Private Pharmacies and chemical Shops

The Ghana Social marketing Foundation (GSMF) provides at a subsidised cost, condoms, vagina foaming tablets and OCP through private retail outlets which include pharmacies and chemical shops. These outlets provide contraception to a little over half of all current users in Ghana and they distribute only over the counter contraceptives. During the 2008 GDHS, 71% of condom users and 84% of OCP users in Ghana obtained contraception from private pharmacies and chemical shops who sell at a higher price (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009). Separate statistics for the Northern region are not available. Though private providers are a significant source of contraception, they are not included in training programs organised by the public facilities (Emmart 2010) and may not effectively counsel clients on the methods they provide.

3.5.2 Funding

Government's commitment has not ensured RHCS as funds released are not adequate (MOH 2011). This was evident between 2003 and 2009 where funding from both Government and donors was erratic and ranged between \$4,470million in 2005 to \$8,750 million in 2007. Government's contribution during this period showed a downward trend and in 2009 did not contribute towards the procurement of contraception (Emmart 2010).

Funding of contraceptive services is dependent to a large extent on donors which are not sustainable and results in frequent stock-outs affecting the availability of contraception. Shortages of contraception especially for LTRM occur in the public sector for various reasons at different levels. Erratic funding at the national level, transportation difficulties at the regional level and challenges with stock and financial management at the health facility level have been cited (MOH 2011). Frequent interruption in the supply of contraception may result in nonuse.

3.5.3 Affordability

Imported contraceptives whether they are government procured or donated are taxed (MOH 2011). This would increase the cost of contraception though it is subsidised and may be a potential barrier as users pay approximately 10% of the cost of contraceptives (PPME 2008). A median fee of 20 cents is charged for OCPs, injectable and male condoms (ICF Macro 2010) and approximately 3.50 Euros for the IUD. Nevertheless, some women and female adolescents in the region considered this a barrier to use (Bawah et al. 1999; Abdul-Rahman, Marrone & Johanssen 2011) compared to very few women in the GAR (Aryeetey, Kotoh & Hindin 2010).

3.5.4 Acceptability of Service and Quality of Care

Acceptability of the service also influences access to contraceptive services. Providers who are young, of the opposite gender and a long waiting time at the health facility were identified as barriers to use of contraceptive services (Aryeetey, Kotoh & Hindin 2010).

High quality of care improves the uptake and continuation of contraception (Jain 1989; Olivier 1995; Mensch, Arends-Kuenning & Jain 1996) and helps to recruit new users (Jain 1989). The availability of equipment to provide services and privacy of counselling rooms are some structural factors that affect quality of care (Donabedian 1966). During the 2002 Ghana Service Provision Assessment Survey (GSPAS), 6% of facilities (41 facilities) surveyed in the region met all the requirements to conduct a good pelvic examination compared to 41% (28 facilities) in the GAR. With regards to the processes described by Donabedian (1966), 7% of facilities in the region had items such as sterile gloves to use during procedures compared to 37% in the GAR (GSS et al. 2003).

Quality of care can be measured with regards to the number of methods available (Jain 1989; Bruce 1990). In the region, 87% of facilities offered only temporary methods such as condoms and pills with 6% offering both LTRM and permanent methods such as BTL and vasectomy compared to 94% and 11% respectively in the GAR (GSS et al. 2003).

3.5.5 Management of Services and Activities to increase Contraceptive Use

Contraceptive services in the region are provided at a fee. The fees are forwarded to a return-to-projects account at the national level through a complex system which involves retaining and forwarding a fixed percentage of the money at the facility, district and regional levels. There are delays, errors and under reporting associated with this system. The contraceptives logistics system is based on this resulting in frequent stock outs of commodities due to the problems inherent in this reporting system (Emmart 2010).

Contraceptive commodities are transported by road from the Central Medical Stores in Accra to the Regional Medical Stores in Tamale and from there distributed to the various districts. Facilities then collect their supplies from the districts. There are challenges with arranging transportation sometimes (NRHS 2012). To ensure availability of contraceptives, a delivery schedule drawn up in 2002 and endorsed by all stakeholders is yet to be implemented (MOH 2011).

Activities to increase contraceptive use

The female condom was re-launched in 2012 and radio educational programs were held in 2012 in three major languages Dabgani, Gonja and English (NRHS 2012).The limitation in the variety of languages used in education would mean that some inhabitants would not understand the message as there are 7 languages which are excluded. Radio emerged as the most popular medium of messages on contraception. The use of radio as a means of promoting the use of contraception in the region, reached 41.2% (467) of females and 60.3% (435) of male respondents (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009). More languages may need to be included to reach a wider audience. Teenagers (15-19 years) in Ghana were disadvantaged with regard to exposure to promotional messages with 39% of 911 male respondents and 44% of 1025 female respondents not exposed to any messages for some months prior to the survey (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009) and may contribute to misconceptions they have about contraception.

To make the use of contraception more acceptable, community meetings are an essential component of the CHPS initiative. An analysis of the fertility impact of the Navrongo project mentioned that distributing contraception without addressing the issues of men has no effect (Phillips et al. 2012). Attempts have been made in the region to involve men in contraceptive services by encouraging them to utilize services themselves or accompany their partners. This is done during community durbars and meetings. However during 2012, three community meetings were held in three districts to discuss contraception out of 20 districts (NRHS 2012). This lack of a variety in and inadequate promotional campaigns may be a factor contributing to the non-use of contraception. This was demonstrated in other parts of the country where a campaign composed of mixed methods run in 37 districts resulted in an 80% increase in uptake of LTRM, though services were interrupted occasionally (OHP and GHS 2009b). Table 3 below shows the number of male clients who utilized contraceptive services themselves or accompanied their partners.

| | 2009 | 2010 | 2011 | 2012 | | |
|--------------------------------|-------|------|-------|-------|--|--|
| MALE SERVICES/ATTENDING SINGLY | | | | | | |
| FP | 10717 | 8531 | 9857 | 10231 | | |
| Condom | 11484 | 7871 | 7687 | 8367 | | |
| ACCOMPANYING SPOUSE | | | | | | |
| FP | 11927 | 9104 | 10103 | 16916 | | |
| Emergency Contraception | 47 | 43 | 44 | 51 | | |
| (NRHS 2012) | | | | | | |

Table 4: Trend of male involvement in contraceptive services

The data displayed shows that male involvement was initially high in 2009, decreased in 2010 and 2011 and increased again in 2012. The increase in 2012 coincides with the increase in CHPS zones and suggests that increasing coverage of services activities aimed at involving men may increase the use of contraception.

3.5.6 Physical Environment and Geographical Accessibility

The inability to access contraceptive services is one of the reasons cited for non-use (Abdul-Rahman, Marrone & Johanssen 2011). As described earlier, some parts of the region are difficult to reach and this limits geographical accessibility as transportation is inadequate. The CHPS initiative which makes some information and contraception available to the inhabitants through the use of CHOs and CHVs, deliver a limited number of methods, reducing the options of couples who may need it. As mentioned earlier, the workload of some CHOs was found to limit the number of outreaches organized (Ntsua et al. 2012) making accessibility a problem in some parts of the region.

3.5.7 Knowledge about Contraception

The behavioural change model postulates that knowledge and awareness are an essential step in behavioural change (Prochaska and Wayne cited in Awusabo-Asare et al. 2006) and is important in the decision to use modern contraception (Awusabo-Asare et al. 2006). The region is mainly rural and knowledge of contraception is lower among women living in rural areas than in the urban areas (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009) with most respondents knowing about methods with higher failure rates such as condoms, OCP and injectable (Aryeetey, Kotoh & Hindin 2010). This may result in non-use or discontinuation of contraception if contraceptive failure occurs as they may not be aware that there are other methods available. It may also be difficult to access more effective methods as only condoms, OCP and the injectable are provided at the community level.

Also, knowledge of what to do in the event of side effects occurring was found to be low as health providers were more likely to inform clients about side effects than what to do if it occurs (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009). There is also a paucity of knowledge on how contraception works giving rise to misconceptions that affect its use (Hindin, McGough & Adanu 2013). Knowledge about emergency contraception was found to be low in Ghana with 37% of 4,058 men and 35% of 4,916 women mentioning it. Its use was however higher in sexually active unmarried women (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009).

3.6 NEED FACTORS

3.6.1 Perceived Need of Contraception

The perception that using contraception to regulate their fertility will improve maternal and child health resulting in a healthier workforce and better educational outcomes may prompt its use. Most respondents thought using contraception to space births was good for their health (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009). However, the perception that they are at low risk of getting pregnant, either because of infrequent coitus, post-partum amenorrhoea or subfertility has been mentioned to be associated with the non-use of contraception (Sedgh et al. 2007; GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009). The practice of post-partum abstinence and prolonged breastfeeding in the region may result in the perception that they are not at risk of becoming pregnant. Another study discovered that young adults thought the avoidance of contraception would improve their sexual lives with more females than males thinking so (Rondini and Krugu 2009).

3.6.2 Evaluated Need of Contraception

An evaluated need based on the judgement of providers may affect the use of contraception and may act through the misconception of providers who determine which contraceptive is good for which client based on characteristics such as age, parity, marital status and spousal consent (Stanback and Twum-Baah 2001; Osei et al. 2005). This may also occur when every opportunity presented to initiate women on contraception is not utilized. A misconception of providers resulted in the practice where women who had received post-abortion care were not offered contraception before discharge but were referred to an FP clinic at the 2 week visit (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009; Schwandt et al. 2013). This happened because the providers thought that contraceptives could not be initiated right after an abortion as the client needed to recover, though literature proves otherwise (Schwandt et al. 2013) and is mentioned as one of the High Impact Practices of family planning (USAID 2011). Figure 4 below shows the outcome of 564 clients following an abortion during the Ghana Maternal Health Survey. The majority of clients (69%) did not receive any of the services shown by the graph and presents a missed opportunity to initiate contraception.

Figure 4: Bar chart showing the percentage of women who had counselling on family planning following an abortion



(GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009)

C. HEALTH BEHAVIOUR

3.7 Use of Contraception

Figure 5: Bar chart showing numbers of acceptors of contraception



It has been mentioned that in areas of low use of contraception, such as the region, covert use of contraception may be high (Biddlecom and Fapohunda 1998). In the region, covert use has been mentioned (Bawah 1999). The injectable is the preferred choice among women in the region as shown in figure 5 above and is one of the contraceptives mentioned that can be used covertly (Wadhams 2010). This is may be one of the

reasons why it is the method of choice in the region. This would mean that users may have to discontinue when side effects such as menstrual irregularities occur as this may be noticed by their partners. Vasectomy services are not utilized though some men were counselled about it (NRHS 2012).

D. OUTCOMES ASSOCIATED WITH THE USE OF CONTRACEPTION

3.8 Perceived health status

Side effects associated with the use of contraception, was the most cited reason for not using it among past users (Parr 2003, GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009, Abdul-Rahman, Marrone & Johanssen 2011; Teye 2013). This may be because they did not think the state of their health was improved by the occurrence of these side effects. Some side effects identified include abnormal menstrual periods, infertility and reproductive tract infections. It has been mentioned that effective counselling decreases the discontinuation of contraception when side effects occur (Cotton et al. 1992). However, it has also been established by other authors that this has not proved effective (Halpern et al. 2011). To avoid the issue of side effects which occurs mainly with hormonal methods, non-hormonal methods such as the IUD and sterilization which have fewer side effects could be promoted (Machiyama and Cleland 2013)

Contraceptive failure has also been identified as a reason that affects the use of contraception. Sterilization is a method with a low rate of failure, however in recent times, women are opting for methods with higher failure rates than sterilization which could potentially increase rates of contraception failure and result in unintended pregnancies (Darroch and Singh 2013). A failure rate of 21% (564 women) was found to be associated with the use of contraception in Ghana (GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2013) and could be attributed to the typical use of contraception. Even with correct and consistent use, hormonal methods such as OCPs and injectable are less effective (Winner et al. 2012) than LTRM and PM which have low failure rates (Mansour, Inki & Gemzell-Danielsson 2010). Effective counselling may be needed to ensure that such methods are used correctly and consistently to prevent the occurrence of contraceptive failure resulting in unintended pregnancies. The inconvenience associated with the use of some methods has also been mentioned as a reason for non-use (Govindasamy and Boadi 2000, Abdul-Rahman, Marrone & Johanssen 2011; Teye 2013).

Figure 6: Pie chart showing contraceptive method used at the time of pregnancy in women who had an abortion.



(GSS, GHS & ICF Macro 2009)

The pie chart shows the percentage of women who were using contraception which failed to prevent a pregnancy.

3.9 Evaluated Health Status

This is based on the professional judgement of a competent provider and may be the basis of discontinuing the use of a method. However it is difficult to find literature addressing this and requires empirical research to answer this section.

3.10 Successful Interventions that have worked elsewhere

3.10.1 Bangladesh

The Matlab Project implemented in a rural part of Bangladesh was chosen because of the similarity to the region in terms of accessibility to contraceptive services, social and economic development and Islam being the predominant religion. The project initiated in 1977, offers a wide variety of contraception including OCPs, condoms, foam tablets, Injectable, menstrual regulation, BTL and vasectomy. Management of side effects associated with its use was also provided (Nag 1992). The project uses community health workers who reside in or near their working areas, lady family planning visitor and a senior health assistant who are paid staff to provide the services mentioned above (in addition to encouraging and motivating their partners) at the community and sub-district level. This improved availability, accessibility and a wide variety of methods to choose from. This resulted in an increase in the CPR from less than 9% in 1977 to 46% in 1985, to 57% in 1990 (Nag 1992) and 46% in 2007 (NIPORT, MA & ICF Macro 2009) among married couples. Though the CPR has decreased in 2007, the project has had some lasting effects. The CHPS initiative implemented in Ghana is based on this model with a few exceptions. This will be analysed in the discussion section.

3.10.2 Rwanda

Among currently married women in Rwanda, contraception use increased to 52% in 2010 from 17% in 2005. The injectable is the method of choice and accounts for about 50% of all use (Westoff 2013). This was achieved by the Government opening secondary health posts close to catholic health facilities as these facilities were not providing contraceptive services. At these health posts, clients are educated on misconceptions and myths about contraception. Health personnel are also motivated to provide good services and register more acceptors of contraception as they are rewarded by a performance-based financing system (Wadhams 2010). However, anecdotal sources claim this system is not sustainable in Rwanda because of the huge financial input it requires.

Critical factors in Rwandas' success story is the strong political commitment to improve maternal health through the use of contraception and the fact that Rwanda is a small country with few remote areas, so contraceptive services are easy to deliver (Wadhams 2010). Another is that contraceptive services are delivered at no cost to the clients with the formation of "Mutuelles" (an insurance scheme). Contraceptives are distributed through a community based distribution system and the private sector and access to IUDs and Implants at the health centre level was improved (Solo 2008).

This may be difficult to implement in the region because of the dispersed nature of settlements with few health posts and lack of financing to implement a performance-based financing system. However strengthening governments commitment by releasing adequate funds to ensure commodity security and including the contraceptive services in the NHIS benefits package, training and recruiting more community health officers and volunteers, establishing more CHPS compounds and making implants and IUDs available at the health centre level is possible with the right training.

CHAPTER 4: DISCUSSION

This study analysed the use of contraception in the Northern Region of Ghana. Some environmental factors found to affect its use include policies that encourage abstinence and limit the provision of certain methods to certain cadres of staff. Population level characteristics found include a youthful population, low education and literacy levels, low levels of employment, high levels of poverty, unequal power relations between couples and misconceptions about contraception. Service delivery issues such as inadequate funding resulting in stock-outs, inability to access and afford services, inadequate activities to generate and sustain the use of contraception and a limited choice in rural areas where most inhabitants of the region live were also identified. The low perception of the risk of becoming pregnant and Outcomes such as the occurrence of side effects was also identified. The injectable was found to be the preferred choice. Successful interventions in Bangladesh and Rwanda were described.

4.1 Environmental factors

The National Reproductive Health Policy and Standards states that IUDs and implants should be available at the sub-district level. But as stated earlier, these are available at the district level. Clients who wish to use these methods are referred to the appropriate level, but as demonstrated by Piot in 1967, not all clients will act upon referrals to achieve the desired results. It also states that only certain cadres of staff are authorised to insert and remove IUDs and Implants. With the shortage of such personnel in the region, this should be amended so that other cadres of staff can be trained to provide these methods. This will improve accessibility and widen the choice of methods available at the community level. Clients who would have discontinued the use of contraception because of side effects can choose to switch to another method that is readily available. Also the adolescent reproductive health policy which encourages abstinence has to be amended as it enables some providers to deter young adults who require contraception from accessing contraceptive services.

4.2 Population Characteristics

The region has a large proportion of its population being young adults. The unmarried proportion of this group who are sexually active and may not have access to contraception because of unfriendly services or the judgemental attitude of staff is a cause for concern.

Another significant finding is the low level of education and literacy in the region. This has important implications as findings showed that increasing levels of education are correlated with the uptake of contraception. Low levels of literacy would mean that educational materials and campaigns

would have to be specifically designed with the level of education, literacy and diversity of languages in mind. Innovative ways of reaching people with messages must be developed.

Unequal power relationships were found to be associated with non-use of contraception. Men felt threatened about losing control of their households and sometimes resorted to violence when covert use by their spouses was discovered. Thus activities like re-launching the female condom, which is said to sexually empower women, without addressing the power dynamics in relationships may limit its uptake. Covert use however presents an opportunity to improve the uptake of contraception as it implies that women who do this find it acceptable and perceive their need. Addressing communication between partners was found be an effective strategy to improve the use of contraception.

Though knowledge about contraception is high, it does not translate into use because of the high fertility desires of its inhabitants and the misconceptions associated with its use. Improving the counselling skills of providers and intensifying educational activities to dispel the myths and misconceptions associated with contraception may improve its use. With the relative improvement in infant mortality and the mechanization of farming that the SADA is implementing, promoting the benefits of a small family together with improving education and employment opportunities may provide a different sense of accomplishment other than the number of children one has. Promoting a small healthy family is necessary to reduce high fertility levels as the use of contraception can increase without affecting high fertility levels (Bledsoe et al. 1994). This is important because in the region spacing rather than limitation of births was a reason for using contraception. Considering the youthful population who have started childbearing, they may have enough reproductive life to attain their high fertility desires even with an increase in the use of contraception. This would be an interesting area for future research when the use of contraception in the region has been increased.

The use of contraception was also found to be related to the influence of peers in networks when in other areas of high fertility, social learning was the predominant means. This could mean that targeting influential members of communities in the region such as chiefs, religious leaders and social activists with the right information and knowledge may stimulate community dialogue on the use of contraception and eventually increase acceptability.

4.3 Service Delivery

Though Government is committed to ensuring RHCS, it has not translated into the release of required funds. An interesting finding was the fact that Governments contribution towards procurement is minimal and in 2009, did not contribute at all towards the program. Funding is donor driven and not reliable resulting in frequent stock-outs. With the current global economic downturn, this may get worse as donor countries are cutting back on financial assistance to countries such as Ghana. The lack of contraceptive security may have contributed to the low use of contraception in the region. According to the 2008 GDHS, most youth and unmarried couples use condoms purchased from private retailors. Removing the import levy placed on contraceptive commodities may lower the price in the private sector and encourage the use of over the counter contraception by unmarried couples. The mechanism of accountability of funds accrued from the sale of contraception should be reviewed as the purpose for which it was instituted is not being fulfilled as the retained amount by facilities is to be used in replenishing stocks from the local market when stock-outs occur.

The delivery of contraceptive services through the three levels described above if functioning maximally would increase access to contraception. Services in the metropolis and district capitals are available and easily accessible. The problem is accessibility in the remote areas with poor transportation and poor roads where most inhabitants of the region live. The CHPS initiative was scaled up from the Navrongo Project (Awoonor-Williams et al. 2013) which was modelled according to the Matlab Project in rural Bangladesh. However during the scale up, the social component of the Matlab and Navrongo project which were instrumental in increasing the use of contraception was not incorporated successfully (Phillips 2012). In the Matlab and Navrongo project, the social component consists of frequent interactions with men to encourage them to allow their wives to use contraception through frequent home visits and organizing durbars to interact with both men and women.

Another difference identified between the Matlab project and the CHPS is that the CHOs are not trained to insert and remove IUDs and surgical methods are not offered at the sub-district level. Clients are referred to the appropriate level for services but if the client is not well motivated in the presence of poor roads and transportation, they will not act upon the referral. This limits the choice of contraception available at the community level and contradicts the rights based approach the initiative is supposed to promote. The low number of functioning CHPS zones in the region may imply that services are not easily accessible and even for the functioning ones, the CHOs are overwhelmed with their duties and don't conduct regular outreaches. Though the number of CHPS zones has increased in 2012 and coverage of services improved at 23% it is still inadequate. The CYP decreased in 2012 and may be because services are not acceptable or the variety of methods offered is not adequate.

The need to improve the range of contraception available needs to happen concurrently with the updating of skills of existing staff, training and recruiting new staff, providing the right equipment and space for delivery of services. Monitoring and supportive supervision visits which would have addressed the misconceptions of providers, who limit the provision of contraception based on age and parity, were few and needs to be increased. Training to improve professional ethics and provision of enough commodities and equipment will also ensure good quality of care and improve the use of contraception. Good quality of care was found to be associated with the use of contraception. Providers also need to be trained on adopting youth friendly attitudes and how to communicate with the youth to increase patronage of contraceptive services and adoption of methods. Inadequate funding limited the setting up of more adolescent friendly corners. This is a significant barrier to the use of contraception by the youth as the judgemental attitude of staff and community members was found to be related to the non-use of contraception. Setting up more adolescent corners in the region may help improve the use of contraception.

Cost emerged as an important correlate of the use of contraception in the region as there are high levels of poverty. Most youth who used contraception, use condoms purchased from private pharmacies because of the judgemental attitude of some providers and require friendly services. For older clients, the addition of contraception to the benefits package of the NHIS may help remove cost as a barrier. This is feasible as almost 85% of clients seen at out-patient facilities in the region including CHPS compounds were insured (GHS 2011).

The strategies and activities employed to generate demand for contraception, encourage spousal communication and male involvement were few and consisted of 3 communal meetings. The proliferation of radio stations in the region and the popularity of movies and songs produced in the local languages present opportunities which should be explored to reach a wider audience with information and education. The mixed campaign methods which included drama, frequent radio talk shows and targeting women at their work places proved effective. Also engaging religious leaders especially Islamic Imams and Traditional leaders to educate members of their congregation will be of benefit as the use of contraception among them was found to be low.

Also, government initiated interventions such as SADA should be accelerated to help improve infrastructure in the health system and packages to attract, retain and motivate health personnel to the region are needed as the human resource needs of the region to provide contraceptive services are inadequate. This will increase the number of competent staff available and improve availability and accessibility to contraceptive services. The modified Anderson Behavioural model was useful in explaining the use of contraception in the region but sections such as the evaluated benefits of using contraception requires empirical research.

CHAPTER 5: CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

5.1 Conclusion

This study sought to analyse the use of contraception in the region. Based on the findings and results, it is concluded that policies such as the National reproductive Health Policy and Standards (NRHPS) and the Adolescent Reproductive Health Policy, low educational levels, misconceptions about contraception and limited availability of youth friendly services was associated with the use of contraception. The suboptimal implementation of the CHPS initiative, inadequate and lack of competent staff were found to correlate with the use of contraception.

The rights of inhabitants of the region to plan their families and improve the health of women and children will be fulfilled with an increase in the use of contraception. These rights will be fulfilled faster if the factors mentioned above are addressed as a priority to help decrease the high TFR with its consequences on maternal and child health.

A key limitation of the study was that most research confined to the region was based on the Navrongo project which was conducted in the 1990s. Some aspects of the Ghana Demographic and Health survey data were not disaggregated by region and thus difficult to use. There is also a paucity of knowledge on the competencies of staff and facility readiness in the region to provide contraceptive services. Future research should address these gaps to improve the use of contraception in the region.

5.2 Recommendations

The following recommendations are made based on the findings of this study and are grouped according to policy, individual/ community and service delivery level.

5.2.1 Policy Level

- Government should show commitment to its policies by the timely release of adequate funds. This will prevent stock-outs; ensure the successful implementation of the CHPS initiative throughout the region, the effective promotion of contraception and to set up more youth friendly services.
- The cost of contraception should be included in the benefits package of the NHIS. This is relevant now as Ghana is in the process of reviewing the benefit package of the scheme and will help decrease out of pocket expenditure associated with using contraception.

• Motivational packages such as the rural allowance which is already a policy in Ghana should be implemented fully to encourage medical personnel to accept postings to rural areas.

5.2.2 Service Delivery Level

- The social component of the Navrongo project should be included in the scale up of the CHPS initiative as it will help address misconceptions about contraception and increase male involvement.
- Task shifting: To enable the provision of IUDs and Implants at the community level, it is recommended that CHO be trained in their insertion and removal.
- Regular supportive supervision, monitoring and evaluation visits should be carried out to ensure that standards especially professional ethics set out in policies, protocols and guidelines are adhered to.
- Skills of existing staff should be updated after a training needs assessment has been conducted; training, recruitment and retention of competent staff should be increased.
- More educational programs to address misconceptions and fears about side effects should be carried out. This can be in the form of street drama during market days, communal durbars and radio programs in more languages.
- Research should be conducted to understand why CYP is decreasing when coverage of services is increasing.

5.2.3 Individual/Community Level

- Influential members of the community such as religious and traditional leaders should be educated on contraception to serve as advocates for the use of contraception and encourage the education of children especially females.
- More activities aimed at involving men should be implemented such as communal meetings with men or visiting men at their work places to educate them about contraception.

REFERENCES

Abdul-Rahman L, Marrone G , Johansson A 2011, 'Trends in contraceptive use among female adolescents in Ghana', *AAfrican Journal of Reproductive Health*, vol. 15, no. 2, pp. 45- 55.

Adanu RMK, Seffah JD, Hill AG, Darko R, Duda RB, Anarfi JK 2009, 'Contraceptive use by women in Accra, Ghana: Results from the 2003 Accra Women's Health Survey', *African Journal of Reproductive Health*, vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 123-133.

Addai I 1999, 'Ethnicity and contraceptive use in Sub-Saharan Africa: The case of Ghana', *Journal of Biosocial Science*, vol. 31, no. 1, pp. 105–120.

Addai I 2000, 'Determinants of the use of maternal-child health services in rural Ghana,' *Journal of Biosocial Science*, vol. 32, no. 1, pp. 1–15.

Adongo PB, Phillips JF, Kajihara B, Fayorsey C, Debpuur C, Binka F 1997, 'Cultural factors constraining the introduction of family planning among Kassena-Nankana of Northern Ghana', *Social Science and Medicine*, vol. 45, no. 12, pp. 1789–1804.

African Union Commission 2008, *Plan of action on sexual and reproductive health and rights (Maputo plan of action),* Report No. Sp/MIN/CAMH/5(I), African Union, Addis Ababa, viewed 23/06/2013, <u>http://www.unfpa.org/africa/newdocs/maputo_eng.pdf</u>

Anderson RM 1995, 'Revisiting the Behavioural model and Access to Medical Care: Does it Matter?' *Journal of Health and Social Behaviour*, vol.36, no.1, pp. 1-10.

Aryeetey R, Kotoh AM, Hindin MJ 2010, 'Knowledge, perceptions and ever use of modern contraception among women in the Ga East District, Ghana', *African Journal of Reproductive Health*, vol. 14, no. 4, pp. 27-32.

Avogo W, Agadjanian V 2008, 'Men's social networks and contraception in Ghana', *Journal of Biosocial Science*, vol. 40, no. 3, pp. 413-429.

Awoonor-Williams JK, Sory EK, Nyonator FK, Phillips JF, Wang E, Schmitt ML 2013, 'Lessons learned from scaling up a community-based health program in the Upper East Region of Northern Ghana', *Global Health: Science and Practice*, vol. 1, no. 1, pp. 17-133.

Awusabo-Asare K, Abane AM, Kumi-Kyereme A 2004, Adolescent sexual and reproductive health in Ghana: a synthesis of research evidence, Occasional Report No. 13, Guttmacher Institute, New York, viewed 4/6/2013, http://allafrica.com/download/resource/main/main/idatcs/00010457:9f8e 90948488635c2e332791e7685497.pdf

Awusabo-Asare K, Biddlecom A, Kumi-Kyereme A, Patterson K 2006, Adolescent Sexual and Reproductive Health in Ghana: Results from the 2004 National Survey of Adolescents, Occasional Report No. 22, Guttmacher Institute, New York, viewed 4/6/2013, <u>https://guttmacher.org/pubs/2006/06/08/or22.pdf</u>

Baschieri A, Cleland J, Floyd S, Dube A, Msona A, Molesworth A, Glynn JR, French N 2013, 'Reproductive preferences and contraceptive use :a comparison of monogamous and polygamous couples in Northern Malawi,' *Journal of Biosocial Science*, vol. 45, no. 2, pp. 145-166.

Bawah AA, Akweongo P, Simmons R, Phillips JF 1999, 'Women's fears and men's anxieties: the impact of family planning on gender relations in Northern Ghana', *Studies in family planning*, vol. 30, no. 1, pp. 54-66.

Bawah AA 2002, 'Spousal Communication and family planning behaviour in Navrongo: A longitudinal assessment,' *Studies in Family Planning*, vol. 33, no. 2, pp. 185–194.

Behrman JR, Kohler HP, Watkins SC 2002, 'Social networks and changes in contraception use over time: Evidence from a longitudinal study in rural Kenya,' *Demography*, vol. 39, no. 4, pp. 713–738.

Biddlecom AE, Fapohunda BM 1998, 'Covert Contraceptive Use: Prevalence, Motivations, and Consequences', *Studies in Family Planning*, vol. 29, no. 4, pp. 360-372.

Blanc AK, Grey S 2002, 'Greater than expected fertility decline in Ghana: Untangling a puzzle,' *Journal of Biosocial Science*, vol. 34, no. 4, pp. 475-495.

Bledsoe CH, Hill AG, D'Alessandro U, Langerock P 1994, 'Constructing natural fertility: The use of western contraceptive technologies in rural Gambia,' *Population and Development Review*, vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 81–113.

Bongaarts J, Frank O, Lesthaeghe R 1984, 'The proximate determinants of fertility in Sub-Saharan Africa,' *Population and Development Review*, vol. 10, no. 3, pp. 511-537.

Bruce J 1990, 'Fundamental elements of the quality of care: a simple framework,' *Studies in Family Planning*, vol. 21, no. 2, pp. 61-91.

Cotton N, Stanback J, Maidouka H, Taylor-Thomas JT, Turk T 1992, 'Early discontinuation of contraceptive use in Niger and the Gambia', *International Family Planning Perspectives*, vol. 18, no. 4, pp. 145-149.

Darroch JE, Singh S 2013, *Trends in contraceptive need and use in developing countries in 2003, 2008 and 2012; An analysis of national surveys,* Guttmacher Institute, New York, USA, viewed 18/5/2013, Alan Guttmacher lancet-2013-381-9879(1).pdf

Dessus S, Jackson C, Ackah C; Boutros GI, Goldstein M, Medvedev D, Norton A, Simler K, Steel W, Kalandi S, Wodon Q 2011, *Republic of Ghana Tackling Poverty in Northern Ghana*, Report no.53991-Gh, One World Trust and London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine, viewed 23/2/2013

http://oneworldtrust.org/climategovernance/sites/default/files/publication s/ebaines/Tackling%20Poverty%20in%20Northern%20Ghana.pdf

Doctor HV, Phillips JF, Sakeah E 2009, 'The Influence of changes in women's religious affiliation on contraceptive use and fertility among the Kassena-Nankana of Northern Ghana', *Studies in Family Planning*, vol. 40, no.2, pp. 113–122.

Dyer SJ, Abraham N, Hoffman M, Van der Spy ZM 2004, 'You are a man because you have children: experiences, reproductive health knowledge and treatment-seeking behaviour among men suffering from infertility in South Africa,' *Human Reproduction*, vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 960–967.

Emmart P 2010, *Policy Barriers to long-acting and permanent method use in Ghana*, Task Order 1, Futures Group and Health Policy Project, Washington DC, viewed 12/7/2013, http://www.healthpolicyinitiative.com/Publications/Documents/1365_1_G <a href="http://www.healthp

Ezeh AC 1993, 'The influence of spouses over each other's contraceptive attitudes in Ghana?', *Studies in Family Planning*, vol. 24, no. 3, pp. 163-174.

Feyisetan BJ, Phillips JF, Binka F 2003, 'Social interaction and contraceptive change in Northern Ghana', *African Population Studies*, vol. 18, no. 2, pp. 47-67.

Frost AE, Dodoo FN 2010, 'The man comes to marry the woman: exploring adolescent boys' gendered expectations for bride wealth and marriage among the Akwapim of Southern Ghana', *Marriage & Family Review*, vol. 46, no.:1-2, pp. 41-59. Ghana AIDS Commission (GAC) 2012, *Ghana Country Progress Report; January 2010- December 2011*, Ghana AIDS Commission, Accra, viewed 23/6/2013,

http://www.unaids.org/en/dataanalysis/knowyourresponse/countryprogre ssreports/2012countries/ce GH Narrative Report[1].pdf

Ghana Health Service 2003, *National Reproductive Health Policy and Standards*, Ghana Health Service, Accra.

Ghana Health Service 2005, *Community-Based Health Planning Services Operational policy*, Policy document No. 20, Ghana Health Services, Accra, viewed 1/6/2013, <u>http://www.ghanahealthservice.org/</u>

Ghana Health Service 2007, *National Family Planning Protocols*, Ghana Health Service, Accra.

Ghana Health Service 2011, Annual Report for 2011, Ghana Health Service, Accra, viewed 20/7/2013,

http://www.ghanahealthservice.org/includes/upload/publications/GHS%2 02011%20Annual%20Report%20Final%2014-8-12.pdf

Ghana Statistical Service, Health Research Unit, Ministry Of Health, ORC Macro 2003, *Ghana Service Provision Assessment Survey 2002*, Ghana Statistical Service, and ORC Macro, Calverton, Maryland, viewed 4/5/2012,

http://www.measuredhs.com/pubs/pdf/SPA6/SPA6.pdf.

Ghana Statistical Service, Ghana Health Service, Macro International Incorporated 2009, *Ghana Maternal Health Survey 2007*, Macro International Incorporated, Accra viewed 16/7/2013, <u>http://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf_docs/PNADO492.pdf</u>

Ghana Statistical Service, Ghana Health Service, ICF Macro. 2009, *Ghana Demographic and Health Survey 2008*, Ghana Statistical Service, Accra, viewed 20/12/2012,

http://www.measuredhs.com/pubs/pdf/FR221/FR221%5B13Aug2012%5 D.pdf

Ghana Statistical Service 2013, 2010 Population and Housing Census: National Analytical Report, Ghana Statistical Service, Accra, viewed 29/6/2013,

http://www.statsghana.gov.gh/docfiles/2010phc/National_Analytical_Rep ort.pdf

Ghana Web 1994, *Ghanaian languages*, viewed 23/06/2013, <u>http://www.ghanaweb.com/GhanaHomePage/tribes/languages.php</u>

Gordon C, Sabates R, Bond R, Wubshet T 2011, 'Women's education and modern contraceptive use in Ethiopia', *International Journal of Education*, vol. 3, no. 1, viewed 13/7/2013, http://macrothink.org/journal/index.php/ije/article/view/622

Govindasamy P, Boadi E 2000, A decade of unmet need for contraception in Ghana: Programmatic and policy implications, National Population Secretariat, Accra, viewed 13/7/2012, <u>http://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf_docs/PNACK667.pdf</u>

Gutiérrez L, Oh HJ, Gillmore MR 2000, 'Toward an understanding of empowerment for HIV/AIDS prevention with adolescent women', *Sex Roles*, vol. 42, no. 7-8, pp. 581-611.

Gyimah SO, Takyi BK, Addai I 2006, 'Challenges to the reproductive health needs of African women: On religion and maternal health utilization in Ghana', *Social Science & Medicine*, vol. 62, no. 12, pp. 2930–2944.

Gyimah SO 2009, 'Polygynous marital structure and child survivorship in sub-Saharan Africa: Some empirical evidence from Ghana', *Social Science and Medicine*, vol. 68, no. 2, pp. 334-342.

Gyimah SO, Adjei J, Coffie N 2011, *Ghana's Family Planning Policy*, Think Africa Press, viewed 7/4/2013, <u>http://thinkafricapress.com/ghana/family-planning-policy</u>

Halpern V, Lopez LM, Grimes DA, Gallo MF 2011, *Strategies to improve adherence and acceptability of hormonal methods of contraception. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, Report no. 4. Art. No.: CD004317, viewed 17/7/2013,

http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/14651858.CD004317.pub3/ful

Hindin MJ, McGough LJ, Adanu RM 2013, 'Misperceptions, misinformation and myths about modern contraceptive use in Ghana,' *Journal of Family Planning and Reproductive Health Care,* doi: 10.1136/jfprh, viewed 23/7/2013,

http://jfprhc.bmj.com/content/early/2013/06/14/jfprhc-2012-100464.short

Horne C, Dodoo FN, Dodoo ND 2013, 'The shadow of indebtedness: bridewealth and norms constraining female reproductive autonomy', *American Sociological Review*, vol. 78, no. 3 pp. 503-520.

ICF Macro 2010, *Trends in demographic, family planning and health indicators in Ghana, 1960-2008: Trend analysis of demographic and*

health survey data, DHS Trends Report No. 6, ICF Macro, Calverton, visited 17/7/2013, <u>http://www.measuredhs.com/pubs/pdf/TR6/TR6.pdf</u>.

Jain AK 1989, 'Fertility reduction and the quality of family Planning services', *Studies in Family Planning*, vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 1-16.

Kiole FN, Were AR, Onkware K 2012, 'Traditional perspectives and control mechanisms of adolescent sexual behaviour in Kenya', *International Journal of Sociology and Anthropology*, vol. 4, no. 1, pp. 1-7.

Koenig MA, Hossain MB, Whittaker M, 'The influence of quality of care upon contraceptive use in rural Bangladesh,' *Studies in Family Planning*, vol. 28, no. 4, pp. 278-289.

Machiyama K, Cleland J 2013, *Insights into unmet need in Ghana, STEP UP research report*, STEP UP Research Consortium, London, viewed 15/5/2013, <u>http://r4d.dfid.gov.uk/pdf/outputs/StepUp/STEP-UP-unmet-FP-need-Ghana.pdf</u>

Magnani RJ, Hotchkiss DR, Florence CS, Shafer LA 1999, 'The impact of the family planning supply environment on contraceptive intentions and use in Morocco', *Studies in Family Planning*, vol. 30, no. 2, pp. 120-132.

Mansour D, Inki P, Gemzell-Danielsson K 2010, 'Efficacy of contraceptive methods: A review of the literature', *The European Journal of Contraception and Reproductive Health Care*, vol. 15, no. 1, pp. 4-16.

Mayhew SH 2000, 'Integration of STI services into FP/MCH services: Health service and social contexts in rural Ghana, *Reproductive Health Matters,* vol. 8, no. 16, pp. 112-124.

Mensch B, Arends-Kuenning M, Jain A 1996, 'The impact of the quality of family planning services on contraceptive use in Peru,' *Studies in Family Planning*, vol. 27, no. 2, pp. 59-75.

Ministry of Health 2009, *Health Sector Gender Policy*, Ministry of Health, Accra, viewed 1/6/2013, <u>http://www.moh-</u> ghana.org/UploadFiles/Publications/Gender%20policy0912211049511203 30053957.pdf

Ministry of Health 2011, *Meeting the Commodity Challenge: The Ghana National Reproductive Health Commodity Security Strategy 2011-2016,* Ministry of Health, Accra.

Ministry of Health, United Nations Development Program 2011, Ghana MDG Acceleration Framework and Country Action Plan, Ministry of Health,

Accra, viewed 26/5/2013, http://ghana.unfpa.org/assets/user/file/MAFGhana MDG5.pdf

Morhee R, Morhee ESK 2006, 'Overview of the law and availability of abortion services in Ghana,' *Ghana Medical Journal*, vol. 40, no. 3, pp. 80-86.

Nag, M 1992, Family planning success stories in Bangladesh and India, Policy Research Working Paper No. 1041, The World Bank, Washington, DC, viewed 15/7/2013, http://wwwwds.worldbank.org/servlet/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/1992/11/01/000 009265_3961003174232/Rendered/PDF/multi0page.pdf

National Development Planning Commission 2005, *Growth and Poverty Reduction Strategy (GPRS II) 2006-2009*, National Development Planning Commission, Accra, viewed 1/6/2013, <u>http://www.ndpc.gov.gh/GPRS/GPRS%20II%202006.pdf</u>

National Institute of Population Research and Training, Mitra and Associates, Macro International 2009, *Bangladesh Demographic and Health Survey 2007*, National Institute of Population Research and Training, Dhaka, viewed 7/8/2013, http://www.measuredhs.com/pubs/pdf/FR207/FR207[April-10-2009].pdf

National Population Council 1994, *National Population Policy (Revised Edition 1994)*, National Population Council, Accra, viewed 18/02/2013 http://www.hsph.harvard.edu/population/policies/GHANA.htm

National Population Council 2000, *Ghana National Adolescent Reproductive Health Policy*, National Population Council, Accra, viewed 20/5/2013,

http://www.k4health.org/sites/default/files/Ghana%20Adolescent%20Rep roductive%20Health%20Policy.pdf

Nketiah-Amponsah E, Arthur E, Abuosi A 2012, 'Correlates of contraceptive use among Ghanaian women of reproductive age (15-49 Years)', *African Journal of Reproductive Health*, vol. 16, no. 3, pp. 154-169.

Northern Regional Health Services 2012, Annual Report of the Northern Regional Health Services 2012, Northern Regional Health Services, Tamale.

Ntsua S, Tapsoba P, Asare GQ, Nyonator F 2012, *Repositioning* community-based family planning in Ghana: A case study of Community-Based Health Planning and Services (CHPS), The Population Council, Washington DC, viewed 22/5/2013, http://www.popcouncil.org/pdfs/2012PGY_CaseStudyCHPS.pdf

Odoi-Agyarko H 2003, *Profile of reproductive health situation in Ghana*, World Health Organization, Accra, viewed 24/5/2013, <u>www.afro.who.int/index.php?option=com_docman&task=doc</u>

Olivier R 1995, *Contraceptive use in Ghana: The role of service availability, quality and price*, LSMS Working Paper No. 111, World Bank, Washington, DC., viewed 17/7/2013,

http://books.google.nl/books?hl=en&lr=&id=6GDuq10IJAC&oi=fnd&pg=PR7&dq=Olivier+AND+contraception+AND+Ghana& ots=NPuNFeWohY&sig=tFIHTIKdfnULkpFBHph6N7aHT7I&redir_esc=y#v= onepage&q&f=false

Osei I, Birungi H, Addico G, Askew I, Gyapong O 2005, 'What happened to the IUD in Ghana?', *African Journal of Reproductive Health*, vol. 9, no. 2, pp. 76-91.

Oxford University Press, *Oxford Dictionaries*, viewed 13/5/2013, <u>http://oxforddictionaries.com/definition/english/contraception</u>

Parr NJ 2003, 'Discontinuation of contraceptive use in Ghana', *Journal of Health, Population and Nutrition*, vol. 21, no. 2, pp. 150-157.

Phillips JF, Jackson EF, Bawah AA, MacLeod B, Adongo P, Baynes C, Williams J 2012, 'The long-term fertility impact of the Navrongo project in Northern Ghana', *Studies in Family Planning*, vol. 43, no. 3, pp. 175–190.

Piot MA 1967, A simulation model of case finding and treatment in tuberculosis control programs, report no.

WHO/TB/Techn.Information/67.53, World Health Organization, Geneva, viewed 21/7/2013,

https://extranet.who.int/iris/restricted/bitstream/10665/69827/1/WHO T B Techn Information 67.53 eng.pdf

Policy, Planning, Monitoring and Evaluation Division (PPME) 2008, An estimate of potential costs and benefits of adding family planning services to the National Health Insurance Scheme in Ghana, and impact on the private sector, Ministry of Health, Accra.

Prata N 2009, 'Making family planning accessible in resource-poor settings', *Philosophical Transactions of The Royal Society, Biological Sciences*, vol. 364, no. 1532, pp. 3093-3099.

Quality Health Partners, Ghana Health Service 2009a, *Assessing the impact of family planning promotional campaigns in selected districts in Ghana*, Quality Health Partners, Accra.

Quality Health Partners, Ghana Health Service 2009b, *Improved quality of reproductive and child health services in 37 districts in Ghana: End line assessment results*, Quality Health Partners, Accra.

Rondini S, Krugu JK 2009, 'Knowledge, attitude and practices study on reproductive health among secondary school students in Bolgatanga', *African Journal of Reproductive Health*, vol. 13, no. 4, pp. 51-66.

Schwandt AM, Creangaa AA, Danso KA, Adanu RMK, Agbenyega T, Hindin MJ 2013, 'Group versus individual family planning counselling in Ghana: a randomized non-inferiority trial', *Contraception*, vol. 88, no. 2, pp. 281-288.

Sedgh G, Hussein R, Bankable A, Singh S 2007, *Women with an unmet need for contraception in developing countries and their reasons for not using a method*, Occasional Report No. 37, Guttmacher Institute, New York, viewed 15/7/2013, http://www.guttmacher.org/pubs/2007/07/09/or37.pdf

http://www.guttmacher.org/pubs/2007/07/09/or37.pdf

Singh S, Damrosch JE 2012, Adding It Up: The costs and benefits of investing in family planning and maternal and newborn health, Guttmacher Institute, New York, viewed 15/7/2013, <u>http://cdrwww.who.int/woman_child_accountability/ierg/reports/Guttmacher_AIU_2012_estimates.pdf</u>.

Solo J 2008, *Family planning in Rwanda; how a taboo topic became a number 1 priority*, IntraHealth International, Rwanda, viewed 20/7/2013, <u>http://www.intrahealth.org/files/media/5/fp_in_Rwanda.pdf</u>

Stanback J, Twum-Baah KA 2001, 'Why do family planning providers restrict access to services? An examination in Ghana', *International Family Planning Perspectives*, vol. 27, no. 1, pp. 37-41.

Tabong PTN, Adongo PB 2013, 'Understanding the social meaning of infertility and childbearing: A qualitative study of the perception of childbearing and childlessness in Northern Ghana', *PLoS ONE*, vol. 8, no. 1, viewed 15/5/2013, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0054429

Tawiah EO 1997, 'Factors affecting contraceptive use in Ghana', *Journal of Biosocial Science*, vol. 29, no. 2, pp. 141–149.

Teye JK 2013, 'Modern contraceptive use among women in the Asuogyaman District of Ghana', *Journal of Reproductive Health*, vol. 17, no. 2, pp. 58-71.

The Population Council 2011, *Reducing maternal morbidity and mortality through increased access to comprehensive abortion care and family planning services in Ghana*, The Population Council, Accra, viewed 17/2/2013 http://www.popcouncil.org/projects/130_ReducMaternalMorb.asp

nup://www.popcouncil.org/projects/130_ReducMaternalMorb.asp

United Nations Population Fund 1994, *International Conference on Population and Development - ICPD - Programme of Action*, Report No. A/CONF.171/13/Rev.1, United Nations Population Fund, Geneva, viewed 11/8/2013, <u>http://www.unfpa.org/public/home/publications/pid/1973</u>

United Nations 1999, *Key actions for the further development of the program of action of the ICPD*, Report No. A/RES/S-21/2, United Nations Geneva, viewed 1/6/2013,

http://www.unfpa.org/webdav/site/global/shared/documents/publications /1999/key_actions_en.pdf

United Nations 2000, *United Nations Millennium Declaration*, United Nations, Geneva, viewed 5/5/2013, <u>http://www.un.org/millennium/declaration/ares552e.htm</u>

United States Agency for International Development 2013, *High impact practices in family planning*, viewed 8/8/2013, <u>http://www.fphighimpactpractices.org/sites/fphips/files/hip_list_eng.pdf</u>

Wadhams N 2010, 'Progress in Rwanda's drive to slow population growth', *The Lancet*, vol. 376, no. 9735, pp. 81-82.

Westoff CF 2013, 'The recent fertility transition in Rwanda', *Population and Development Review*, vol. 38, no. S1, pp. 169–178.

Winner B, Peipert JF, Zhao Q, Buckel C, Madden T, Allsworth JE, Secura GM 2012, 'Effectiveness of long-acting reversible contraception,' *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 2012, no. 366, pp. 1998-2007.

World Bank 2013, *Health Expenditure per capita in US Dollars*, The World Bank Group, viewed 23/6/2012, <u>http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.XPD.PCAP</u>